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The race-based political campaign led by the National Party has breached a fragile consensus, that debate on race and Treaty issues should be based firmly on facts and supported by reasoned argument. 

This was the direction that the late Matiu Rata steered the nation when he established the Waitangi Tribunal in 1975. In the Tribunal's judicial forum the facts could be laid out in an orderly way, both sides of the story could be heard by recognised experts in history, law and tikanga Maori, and recommendations made on how to put things right. 

The frustration and anger of tangata whenua that had burst forth in the 1975 Land March, the Bastion Point and Raglan land occupations and the violent protests at Waitangi, did not evaporate – it was redirected into more constructive channels. The passion of our young people, in particular, that is fuelled by poverty and disadvantage, could be harnessed to promote justice, reconciliation and hapu development. 

But that process depends on all parties being committed to certain principles - that the Treaty partners should act reasonably and with the utmost good faith, that the Crown should actively protect Maori people and remedy past injustices, and should consult tangata whenua so as to promote mutual co-operation and trust. 

Our people have invested huge amounts of energy and resources into the Tribunal process, researching facts, and paying lawyers to explain to the Crown and the Tribunal what they know perfectly well themselves. 

In order to keep faith with the people, our leaders have to be able to show that progress is being made. That is hard enough. 

It took Ngati Apa seven years of legal evidence and argument before the Appeal Court agreed that the iwi could ask the Maori Land Court to investigate their customary rights – only to have the government intervene. No wonder our young people question the Treaty settlement process. 

The really dangerous development is that it now appears discussion of Treaty issues no longer needs to be based on facts and reasoned argument – but myth, prejudice and resentment are good enough reasons to deny our people's rights. 

That is what our people read into Don Brash's statements. They see him prodding people's spleens, not appealing to their hearts or minds. They believe he deliberately provokes resentment with claims about tangi leave and Ngai Tahu scholarships that are quite untrue, or cannot be substantiated. 

Everywhere I go, our elders and leaders are really worried about their ability to restrain their younger people. How can they convince their young to show discipline and good faith when the treaty partner is behaving so badly? 

I appeal to our people to remain dignified in the face of provocation, to remember the lessons of Parihaka, and to take a long-term view of the current troubles. 

